
  
 

 

REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION 
BUSINESS MEETING 

MINUTES 
March 14, 2019 

 
The Business Meeting of the Regional Planning Commission was held 

Thursday, March 14, 2019 in the Levy Court Chambers, Room 203, of the 
Kent County Administrative Complex, 555 Bay Road, Dover, Delaware 19901. 

 
 

CALL TO ORDER FOR BUSINESS MEETING 
 
The Business Meeting was called to order at 6:30 p.m. 
 
THE PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 
The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. 
 
ROLL CALL AND DETERMINATION OF QUORUM 
 
The following members were present:  
William Spanarelli 
William Jester  
David Peterman 
Paul Davis 
Gene Thornton  
Peter Servon 
Denise Kaercher 
 
Also present were: 
Sarah Keifer, Director of Planning 
Craig Eliassen, Attorney 
 
ADDITIONS TO, DELETIONS FROM, AND APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
On a motion made by Ms. Thornton and seconded by Ms. Kaercher, the Regional Planning 
Commission voted to APPROVE the agenda of the March 14, 2019  Business Meeting.   
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES    
 
On a motion made by Mr. Spanarelli and seconded by Mr. Peterman, the Regional Planning 
Commission voted to APPROVE the minutes of February 14, 2019 Business Meeting.  
 
LEVY COURT ACTION ON COMMISSION RECOMMENDATIONS: 
  
 Application             RPC Rec. L.C. Action 
 
C-19-01 Moore’s Lake Shopping Center Billboard Cond. Approval Approved  
C-19-02 Moffa, Lance     Cond. Approval Approved  
CZ-19-01 Alexander, Kevin     Approval  Approved 
 
 
Old Business 
 



RPC Business Meeting Minutes 
March 14, 2019 
Page2 of 17 
 
 CS-19-01 Loganberry Village: Request Conditional Use with Site Plan approval of a Public 
Utility (Underground Propane Field) located inside the Growth Zone Overlay District. 
 
On a motion made by Mr. Davis and seconded by Ms. Kaercher, the Regional Planning voted 
unanimously to lift application CS-19-01 from the table. 
 
In Favor 
Michael Schaeffer 
403 Attics Avenue 
Greenwood, DE  
 

Mr. Eliassen: Do you swear or affirm to tell the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 
truth? 

 
Mr. Schaeffer: I do.  
 
Mr. Metzner: We were requested to get additional information, three things specifically 

the reason for it being tabled; a) the site to confirm if it follows the 
regulations of the Public Service Commission. The other thing was to 
provide a fire hydrant closer to the entrance of the road, and then the third 
option was to look into the availability of natural gas within the area. So we 
contacted the local gas company, and it was the closest location was near 
the intersection of Barney Jenkins and Walnut Shade by Polytech. So the 
length would have to be extended for these amount of units was higher than 
what would be if it was readily available, the other option was the Public 
Service Commission. I did confirm with the owners that with the total site, 
total quantity, total number of units in this development that it is regulated 
by the Public Service Commission, and then the other thing was the fire 
hydrant. We did install a new fire hydrant, we kept the one where it was 
existing in the neighborhood, we didn’t move it over we just added a new 
one that was closer at the entrance for this service road. 

 
Mr. Jester: Would you like to add anything sir? 
 
Mr. Schaeffer: Just the fact, I think, was the Public Service Commission piece of that; I’m 

not sure what  you guys know about this, but typically if you have more than 
nine meters or risers or services all the terminology is similar. Anything 
more than nine you have to be publicly regulated. In this application we’re 
going to have one main tank farm, and it’s going to feed the entire 
community so there are no ifs, ands or buts it will have to be publicly 
regulated. 

 
Mr. Eliassen: As to safety (correct), but not price. Correct? 
 
Mr. Schaeffer: No that’s not necessarily true, I’m not super versed in that, but I do know 

that if we have complaints which we have not, we have three systems in 
Kent County currently, if we have complaints we get a phone call and go – 
Hey Ms. Smith has said you’re out of line on your price what’s going on let’s 
talk about your price structure. But we typically run our central systems ten 
to 15 cents cheaper per gallon than if you had a tank in your own yard so 
we have not experienced any push back with pricing in our central systems 
at all. 
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Mr. Eliassen: But that is set by the market place ultimately is it not? 
 
Mr. Schaeffer: I think it is, but I think at the end of the day if we’re out of line with our 

pricing we are definitely going to get a visit from the Public Service 
Commission. 

 
Mr. Eliassen: Well, if you increase the price of propane do you have to file a rate case, 

and… 
 
Mr. Schaeffer: No, I do not believe we have to file a rate case. 
 
Mr. Eliassen: See I don’t think so either. 
 
Ms. Kaercher: The first question had to do with whether or not it’s a viable alternative. I 

mean, you’re making a statement it’s not economic to run the natural gas 
line, do you have quotes, do you have anything to compare the one with 
other? 

 
Mr. Schaeffer: Are we talking about running the gas line or the pricing of the product? 
 
Ms. Kaercher: I’m talking about the installation from Walnut Shade. Have you literally 

gotten specific information to make a comparison? 
 
Mr. Metzner: We could not get that information because the company with that gas line 

said they have not ran any of the numbers to extend it down there, and they 
would have to do a feasibility study for that so that is not within the time 
frame of what they were anticipating the move, this development is not in 
the time frame of what they were intending to route down Barney Jenkins 
Road. The infrastructure would already be in Barney Jenkins by doing this 
on site propane so it’s not the extension of the main line. The line would 
already be in infrastructure if we did the propane I’m saying, if we did the 
tank field. The line then, the infrastructure would already be within the 
development so that the cost of running that main, and the time frame to run 
that main is what’s not economically feasible. 

 
Ms. Kaercher: As far as you know. 
 
Mr. Metzner: Correct. 
 
Mr. Schaeffer: What I was told was we are, Poore’s Propane is basing the calculations 

whether or not this is worthwhile for us to put a tank farm in based on hot 
water, cooking, some gas logs, but not primary gas heat. This is my opinion, 
totally my opinion; I don’t believe Chesapeake Utility would want to run a 
gas line miles down the road for that little bit of gas load, it wouldn’t make 
economic sense for that. I’m not sure that I’ve … 

 
Ms. Kaercher: So you’re saying that the heating is not going to be propane? 
 
Mr. Schaeffer: What we were told that there may be a little bit of heat pump with gas 

backup, but mostly just heat pump so just the small appliances will be gas. 
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Ms. Kaercher: I guess I’m going back to what our legal counsel was discussing; when I 
read the statement it says it is regulated, the regulations are for safety and 
pricing, and now I’m hearing that maybe it isn’t exactly for pricing, it’s a little 
nebulous at this point it sounds like to me. Are you saying that the 
regulation through the Public Service Commission is identical for natural 
gas and propane gas? 

 
Mr. Schaeffer: No I do not believe that’s the case. I think natural gas has to file to have a 

rate increase, and we do not need to do that. 
 
Ms. Kaercher: What about regarding safety? 
 
Mr. Schaeffer: We have to follow the same safety protocols as they do; everything buried 

in the ground, all the safety checks in the meters, all that is identical so I 
think the only piece that is not is the pricing structure. 

 
Mr. Davis: Are you the owner of the gas company? 
 
Mr. Schaeffer: I am not I’m just the manager of this division of it. 
 
Mr. Davis: Do you have a gas provider at this point? 
 
Mr. Schaeffer: Poore’s Propane will be the gas provider, and I am a manager for Poore’s 

Propane. 
 
Mr. Davis: So you do have an interest in that. The one thing that really concerns me, 

knowing that area pretty well, and perhaps the engineer can explain this to 
me; there has to be a point in time that those 1,000 gallon bottles have to 
be refilled, and I’m very curious about that knowing the soils in that area, 
about the issue of floatation of those tanks. What has been taken to adjust 
the issue because you’re roughly 100 feet from a blue-line stream? The 
area itself is very damp, a lot of wetland. I’ve been on that property at least 
100 times, maybe before you were involved with it, I know the owner. I’d like 
to know how you are going to address the issue of floatation of 1,000 gallon 
tanks. 

 
Mr. Metzner: The exact details, that would be up through the owner on the installation, 

but I can assure you… 
 
Mr. Davis: I’m sorry, up to who? 
 
Mr. Metzner: The owner, the owner of Poore’s Propane, the owners of the tank, and that 

would fall under the safety regulations, but I do want to bring to your 
attention that this is done all down through Sussex… 

 
Mr. Davis: I don’t care where it’s done. I don’t care if done in New Castle, Kent, I don’t 

care where it’s done I’m only concerned about this application okay? (Sure) 
I’m very concerned about the issue of floatation, and I personally think you 
are just dancing around the question. Let me finish and you can say 
anything you want to say as long as it’s respectful. You haven’t satisfied me 
with an answer at all. I don’t know if somebody from Poore’s is here to 
testify this is what we do, I’d probably feel a lot more comfortable with it.  
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Mr. Metzner: I just want to clarify what I was saying was I understand we’re talking about 

this application, but this application is also consistent with low water tables 
in Sussex County specifically around Ocean View, and those areas where 
water table is just feet below, and it is throughout there, and they use 
concrete vaults and concrete to hold down those tanks. 

 
Mr. Schaeffer: Historically when we go to put in a tank farm if we start digging into the soil 

and water is coming up, say two feet down, we will pour concrete in the 
bottom and put anchors and hold the tanks in by anchors, now the only time 
we’ve necessarily been mandated to do so is if we’re doing one of these 
designs right on the edge of a flood plain or something where we absolutely 
know it’s a water table problem it will be written, I assume, in what these 
guys produce for us, and says Mike you’ve got to anchor these tanks in the 
ground. If we need to do some additional looking at the water table there, I 
mean, anchoring them in the ground is not a problem we can certainly do 
that. 

 
Mr. Davis: Have you done any bore testing as to where these tanks are going to be, 

and what is the water table? 
 
Mr. Metzner: We haven’t done bore testing in the exact location we actually were a 

couple hundred feet away from that when we did our stormwater 
management borings. The water table fluctuated, based on the seasonal 
high ground water elevation, fluctuated between six to eight feet deep. 

 
Mr. Davis: I find that hard to believe. I’m talking about below the surface.  
 
Mr. Metzner: Right, and I’m going strictly by what the soil borings that we had prepared in 

the stormwater management area, and again, this was a few, I don’t know 
the exact number, it was a few hundred feet away, but it would have to be 
done, further testing would have to be done in this location prior to any 
structural design being prepared. 

 
Mr. Davis: You mentioned that you’ve done bore testing down there, #1 How long ago 

was it, and secondly what season was it summertime, wintertime, when was 
it? 

 
Mr. Metzner: I know it was done in2010 I don’t know the month that it was done. 
 
Mr. Davis: Because as you know seasons, the water table does vary. One other 

question that really is not pertinent to this application, but I’m kind of curious 
about it; if this were to pass here and the Levy Court are the people who 
live on that development mandated to buy that gas or do they have an 
option going out and buying from someone else? 

 
Mr. Schaeffer: They are mandated to buy from us if they have propane in their home, now 

they have the option when they are building their home not to have propane 
installed so if they’re uncomfortable with propane or being locked into a 
company they can certainly use nothing but electric if that’s what they 
chose. 
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Mr. Davis: So if I understand what you are saying that you build the home, you sell the 
home, that’s part of the package deal that they have to buy gas from 
Poore’s? 

 
Mr. Schaeffer: Yes sir. 
 
Mr. Davis: I don’t like that, that’s my personal opinion. 
 
Mr. Peterman: Why wouldn’t they bore test where the tanks are going instead of 100 feet 

away, and why would you hold a whole development, in my words, hostage 
to buy gas from you or use electric? Why couldn’t they use heating oil? And 
another thing I need to know is when you were giving your speal on the 
natural gas that’s too far away you didn’t say how far away, how many miles 
or feet or anything additional that would be. When we discussed this 60 
days ago it was brought up here that there’s approximately a mile away is 
natural gas. How much further, you said a little bit further, what do you 
mean by a little bit further? 

 
Mr. Metzner: The first one about the boring; they have not been done because this 

application hasn’t been approved. The borings that we did were done years 
ago when we were doing our stormwater management design it wasn’t 
specifically for this. Borings will be done specifically for this if the application 
is approved so in that case then we would look at it, design our structural, 
and in the design phase prior to approval then final approval, then we would 
have all that data from the GEO Tech report, the soil borings report, and the 
structural designs. Another thing was the distance; it’s just beyond the 
intersection of, it’s near Polytech which is approximately 1600 feet away 
from this entrance so that’s about a quarter… 

 
Mr. Peterman: Excuse me, is that 1500 feet away from the additional mile that they’re 

away from it? 
 
Mr. Metzner: No. 
 
Mr. Peterman: Or are you just 1500 feet away from this development? 
 
Mr. Metzner: 1500 feet away from the property, from our development so it’s a little over 

a quarter a mile from our entrance to the intersection of Walnut Shade 
Road. The item about if natural gas was in the area the homes would be 
hooked up, and be required to stay with the natural gas hookup so it’s no 
different than what’s going on here than the natural gas because the lines 
already run into the house unless someone was to completely… 

 
Mr. Peterman: When this gentleman was saying they could have a concrete vault, and 

then after he said that he was talking about a footer. That’s way different. 
I’m very concerned about if there’s kids out there playing, and that sucker 
blows there goes all the foundation, there goes the kids, and a fireman 
comes and six of them have blown already, and there is six more to go, I’m 
thinking about the firemen themselves, the paramedics, the parents, the 
children. That seems awfully dangerous to me so tell me some more about 
what you do about a footer or a vault, and what are you telling me is the 
difference, clarify that please. 
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Mr. Schaeffer: Let’s talk first about the children and that sort of thing; the area where the 

tank farm is going to be will be secured with some sort of fencing, locks so 
no body, of course if you want to get over a fence you’re going to get over it, 
but some child should not be able to get to where the tanks are. It’ll be a 
locked fenced in area, and as far as, I think, when you were talking about 
the concrete footings that was more related to, maybe, the tanks floating up 
based on this gentleman’s concern of the ground water so when we put 
these tank farms in, for an example Ocean View, the ground water is terribly 
high, this far under the ground, and so we dig the hole and we pour 
concrete in the bottom, put anchors in the bottom, set the tanks on them, 
anchor the tanks to the concrete so they can’t float up. So that’s where the 
concrete footing part came, but as far as the safety portion of it the tanks 
will be in an area where no one will be able to get to without cutting a lock 
or jumping the fence. 

 
Mr. Peterman: Where does the concrete vault that you mentioned come in? 
 
Mr. Metzner: That comes in with the design so if the design comes back to where the 

vault isn’t necessary because water table is not within certain, I said that 
because if we encounter extremely high water table then that is an option to 
keep that below grade so the exact design won’t be determined until the 
GEO Tech reports are finalized, and then also the structural design is done, 
and that comes in once we know that the application, if the application 
would be approved then we can proceed to the design phase of this were 
all the details would be. 

 
Mr. Spanarelli: I have a couple questions on your statements that you made, first of all the 

cost of bringing natural gas in was not economically feasible, but anytime 
natural gas is brought 1600 feet, which 14 – 20’s a quarter mile so it’s 100 
feet more. Nothing was done; we asked for a cost factor, why it was, and 
your statement is kind of blanket without any backup. The other thing is; 
propane has a problem when it leaks it hangs in the ground, it lays down 
because it’s heavier than air, and if natural gas has a leak it dissipates 
because it’s lighter. Also natural gas is more efficient, by percentage wise if 
you take gasoline as an average it’s about 120% more efficient, more 
BTU’s. And propane; propane runs about 80% or so maybe 85, so all these 
things are cost factor plus if you put it in the cost factor of putting these 
tanks in, burying them. During the process you’re talking about monitoring 
them, and setting up all the things required for the safety I’m a little bit lost 
at the cost factor statement that you made because the whole thing doesn’t 
hold a lot, and also I’ve worked with propane a while with hauling it and all 
that, I worked for GMC. So I was trained to handle this stuff, and also 
gasoline engines that were converted to propane. So propane as I said has 
an efficiency problem, not a problem, but a lesser thing, and all these cost 
have to be bared by somebody I don’t this gentleman is going to eat all of 
this so you just passed onto the homeowner. So the homeowner is coming 
in and they have to do this and somebody’s got to make up this difference 
either in cost of gallons per hour or cubic feet per hour, whatever the case 
may be used for a meter. So right now I’m not impressed with the answers 
(inaudible – no microphone) dangerous so now I’m dangerous. So explain 
to me what goes on. 
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Mr. Schaeffer: There was a lot of statement that you said I’m not sure where the questions 

were in there so let’s for a moment talk about the cost for us to put the 
infrastructure in; we’re in the propane business so this is what we do. It’s 
probably going to be fairly expensive for us to bury the tanks, and run the 
gas lines in the street and up to people’s meters, but we’re certainly not 
going to get a payback in two or three years it’s going to take some time, 
but that’s the business we’re in, and the owner of Poore’s understands 
that’s what it is. Now if these houses had gas heat in them certainly our 
payback would come in a quicker amount of time, but for everything that we 
know there is going to be very little gas heat it’s all just going to be small 
appliances. It may take ten years for us to get our payback, but we’re in the 
gas business that’s what we do, and apparently the owner of Poore’s 
Propane thinks that this is a viable thing for us to do. As far as the efficiency 
of the natural gas, I think, that some of the stuff that you were saying I don’t 
necessarily agree with. I’ve been doing this for 22 years, I think natural gas 
does burn a slight bit cleaner than propane, but as far as efficiency goes the 
numbers that you said I would say I do not agree with. 

 
Mr. Spanarelli: Well you may, but I have 43 years in the field also so I’m not claiming expert 

witness, but I am asking questions that I know what I’ve worked with for my 
life. You just said you are going to pass this on the cost in an overall return 
whereas I said nobody’s done the work to find out what it’s going to cost to 
bring gas in and usually Chesapeake Gas will assist in that also so that’s a 
problem that I face, and the homeowners are going to have to pay for these 
installations am I correct? 

 
Mr. Schaeffer: Eventually, over time, but the same thing with Chesapeake they’re going to 

put their lines in, and it’s going to cost them to put their line in, and those 
homeowners are going to have to pay for that infrastructure through them 
over a period of time as well. 

 
Mr. Spanarelli: So you’re kind of saying to put in 1600 feet of gas line would equal buying a 

tank, set them in, doing everything else on the return, is that correct? 
 
Mr. Schaeffer: I’m not saying that because I don’t know what Chesapeake Utilities figures 

how much that’s going to cost them. I know for us if we were going to put in 
1600 feet down the road, and have to do everything you have to do to run 
along the road with Del-DOT, and road closures, and everything that they 
may have to do I know that is terribly expensive. 

 
Mr. Spanarelli: You don’t have any facts to verify? 
 
Mr. Schaeffer: No. 
 
Mr. Jester: Are you answered Mr. Spanarelli? 
 
Mr. Spanarelli: I think I’ve answered most of my questions, and answers are yours God 

bless you, but they didn’t satisfy what I needed to know. 
 
Ms. Thornton: So basically what this is, is it’s just the same as if I had a tank, which I do, 

sitting outside the back of my house that runs my cooking and two 
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fireplaces, and that’s all that mine does, and I have electric that does it, 
okay, except instead of it sitting out where it can be seen and monitored it’s 
going to be underground possibly under water, but possibly chained down, 
whatever, but it’s going to all be together, and all of them are going to feed 
into something, and then they are going to get onto the houses? 

 
Mr. Schaeffer: Yes ma’am so instead of having one single tank like you have in your yard 

there will be a large tank field or farm, and then there will be gas pipe, larger 
gas diameter pipe that goes out to the street, and follows the street around, 
and each house will have a small line that runs up to a gas meter. 

 
Ms. Thornton: Well I kind of understand how that works now so thank you for that. And 

then a few minutes ago you said that it might take you ten years to recoup 
the money that, we’re not saying that’s an exact number, but it could, and 
you are willing to do that. Who do you recoup the money from? So in other 
words do you sell to the developer, and the developer turns around and 
resells it to the homeowners or do you sell directly to the homeowners, bill 
the homeowners? 

 
Mr. Schaeffer: Yes, Poore’s Propane sells directly to the homeowners. 
 
Ms. Thornton: So again, it would be just like the propane guy that comes and fills up my 

tank, and I pay him, then I pay the electric company? 
 
Mr. Schaeffer: Yes ma’am. 
 
Ms. Thornton: Can you tell me where else in Kent County; you said you have three places 

in Kent County, which other developments do you have? 
 
Mr. Schaeffer: Whitetail up in Smyrna Clayton area, Canterbury Crossing the mobile home, 

and then Pine Ridge which is Harrington. Those are the three off the top of 
my head. 

 
Ms. Thornton: Well I’m glad to hear you say that because I didn’t mean to have this 

discussion with someone, but someone was complaining about a 
development where they live, and they pay much higher cost because the 
developer turned himself into a company, and he then is the utility company 
who bills the clients, and he in fact runs the cable and the phone company 
into the clubhouse, and then charges it going, leaving from the clubhouse, 
and he does the same thing with propane, and those people are beside 
themselves because their propane is considerably higher than it is 
anywhere else in the area. 

 
Mr. Schaeffer: I understand that because he’s marking it up, the developer’s marking it up 

beyond the propane company. I will say this; as the central system 
manager; if someone calls in and complains about gas price, and the lady in 
the office can’t handle the call I get them, and what I tell everyone, you told 
me what you have in your home, so I would say to you – Call any local gas 
company, find out how much they’re rate is per gallon for the items that you 
have, and hypothetically just say they’re $3.00 a gallon, typically we are 
about 25 cents per gallon less than tanked customers so … 
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Ms. Thornton: That’s because you have an (inaudible) scale because you fill it all at once 
instead of driving to individual homes? (Correct) The only other thing that 
concerns me remains the fact that when propane, my tank gets rusty or 
whatever, and I start to smell gas, and then I call them and they come and 
replace the tank, and that’s happened a couple of times. When he said that 
it’s heavier than air so it drops down I’ve always smelled it up at the top 
never at the bottom, but is what he said correct that it actually can get into 
the water table, it is heavier than air that it actually could permeate through 
the ground and all of that, not just go, because I thought it just went up in 
the air? 

 
Mr. Schaeffer: What he said is correct propane is heavier than air. So let’s just talk about 

what we do as safety; when you do a public service commission tank farm 
you have to have the tanks tested every year, what they call catholically 
tested meaning they can test that tank and see what the earth is trying to do 
to it whether it is trying to eat it up or not. That happens every year, then 
you have to have a gas leak survey so what they do is bore holes, just small 
little holes all around the tank farm and along the streets where the gas 
lines are, and then they have a machine that actually goes around and 
smells for the gas. And that’s done periodically all to the Public Service 
Commission State of Delaware standards, and we don’t do it in house we 
hire an outside firm to do it so there’s no funny business whether or not it’s 
getting done or not. 

 
Mr. Servon: Good evening, I just wanted to get a little bit better understanding about the 

system that you are going to put in. First; the tank farms are going to be 
owned and operated by Poores? (Yes sir) Is there going to be anything in 
place that would help recoup cost of maybe recurring repairs? 

 
Mr. Schaeffer: Nobody other than Poore’s Propane would have to pay for any kind of 

repairs. 
 
Mr. Servon: So is there like a contract with the development or the Homeowners 

Association? 
 
Mr. Schaeffer: Yes there is a contract with the developer that, I believe I’m not positive, but 

I think it’s 15 years that says the development needs to buy from Poore’s 
Propane or we’ll sell it so if Sharp for example wanted to buy our system we 
would sell to them, and Sharp could take over what we have. 

 
Mr. Servon: Okay, a little bit more about the actual system; is there a containment thing, 

tank or something that the actual propane tanks are place into? 
 
Mr. Schaeffer: No, it’s a heavy steel tank, and we buy all new equipment so we’re not 

putting something that’s halfway rusted in the ground so it will be all brand 
new equipment, and we put anodes, if anybody is familiar with boats, it’s 
more or less this metal in a bag, and it’s got a wire, and these wires hook to 
the tank so the earth will eat this anode bag up before it starts to attack the 
actual steel of the propane tank, and that company I was telling the lady 
about they come and they test to make sure somehow through electrolysis   
that the ground is eating the anode bag and not the tank, and occasionally 
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in some of our other tank farms they’ll say – Okay your readings are getting 
low you have to replace the anode bags. 

 
Mr. Servon: So there is an advantage to burying it in the ground rather than having it on 

blocks above ground? 
 
Mr. Schaeffer: Typically it’s the fire departments and everybody in general like it in the 

ground. If you ever had a leak and a fire it’s much easier to contain. I will 
say this; as far back as I can remember, and I’ve been doing this 22 years, 
and I’ve worked for two other gas companies, we’ve never had an 
underground tank ever catch fire. I have seen a couple of above grounds, 
but never an underground tank. The only thing really is probably about the 
size of a five gallon bucket, and there’s a lid. 

 
Mr. Servon: And the 1,000 gallon tanks are what about 20 feet long? 
 
Mr. Schaeffer: About 20 feet long, and probably about, if you put a tape measure across it 

may be about 30 inches may be 36. 
 
Mr. Jester: Are the propane underground tanks managed through DNREC like fuel oil 

tanks? 
 
Mr. Schaeffer: No, I think if they get to a certain size, like maybe like those big 30,000 ones 

and that sort of thing, I think they may have a hand in that, but the smaller 
ones they do not. 

 
Mr. Jester: Yeah, because I know DNREC sent out recent letters to some of us that 

have underground tanks and they’re going to make us put monitoring 
systems around them, and actually have a computer system hooked to it 
that will be Wi-Fi connected directly to DNREC, and I was wondering if you 
have any of those kind of particular things hooked up on yours but if you’re 
not required you’re not required. 

 
Mr. Schaeffer: No, at this time we are not. 
 
Ms. Kaercher: Is that the full tank thing and DNREC oversight is that why you use multiple 

smaller ones? 
 
Mr. Schaeffer: No, to install a giant, say 30,000 gallon tank for an example, it’s a giant 

undertaking. The cost is crazy for the tank, and then to install one is 
ridiculous. 

 
Ms. Kaercher: I’m being asked to vote on this when I don’t have a cost analyst, and I’m 

being asked to vote when I don’t have a soil analyst, the existing soil 
analyst is from nine years ago when we know what kind of rain we’ve had 
over the past several years so we know that it is a totally different 
environment right now. I know that last year 2018 we had 20 inches more 
rain than the average amount of rain in Kent County. So that’s just last year 
so we know anything that was done in 2010 is not what’s going on in 
today’s world. So I’m being asked to vote based on a soil analyst and based 
on that soil analyst and the design we’re being told this is where the tanks 
are going to be. When we don’t really know where they are going to be 
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which Mr. Metzner was very honest to say and I appreciate that. He doesn’t 
know where they are going to be in the end. So I’m being asked to vote for 
something that may not even be what it ends up to be which I don’t even 
know if it would come back to us. 

 
Mr. Schaeffer: I believe the tank farm is noted where it’s going to be, and I will say this; 

Poore’s Propane, whatever the engineers say, if they do a bore and 
(inaudible) you’ve got to put concrete slab in the bottom anchors, and 
NFPA, (National Propane Gas Association) they have standards for all that 
so if they say you’ve got to put a six inch slab with anchors that’s what we’re 
going to do. I assure you that we don’t want any problems for ourselves or 
anyone else, and we have roughly 25 of these systems in Delaware, knock 
wood we’ve not had any safety issues whatsoever. We run a good show 
and I’m not opposed to have bores done in the area where the tanks are to 
tell us what we need. I’m not trying to run from anything or hide from 
anything we want to do, do it right and put a good system in. 

 
Ms. Kaercher: After that 15 years is it the HOA that takes over the contract with Poores? 
 
Mr. Schaeffer: I hope I don’t miss speak I think that I know the answer; that’s more of an 

owners thing, but I think after 15 years, I think what happens is it just goes, 
if someone says – Hey you’ve been in here 15 years we want somebody 
else, okay we leave our equipment behind and it’s done. If they’re happy 
with our service we just keep on rolling until somebody says we don’t want 
your service anymore. 

 
Ms. Kaercher: Sarah can you help us out? What I’m understanding is it would go for each 

individual homeowner, do you know whether or not typically it’s the HOA 
that takes it over? 

 
Ms. Keifer: No typically HOA’s do not take over utilities like this. 
 
Mr. Davis: Well I guess the only comment I have; most of us on the Planning 

Commission have been here for some time, and very familiar with that site. 
Originally that was designed for a PUD unit, Planned Unit Development, 
and my recollection there was never no discussion about tanks of this 
nature, but I am going to have to be very honest about it, very frank, I’m 
totally surprised that, I don’t know how long this has been owned by this 
developer I’m just totally surprised that the engineering firm did not have the 
bore testing done. That land has been moved around for a long period of 
time, and particularly after last month we heard public testimony, who 
people that live in that area, one guy even described it as a septic tank, the 
water table is so high the septic tank actually came out of the ground. Now 
to me that should have been a red flag for Davis Bowen Fridel, and keep it 
in mind we have had a lot of rain so maybe he couldn’t do it, so I don’t know 
how long this application has been sitting around with this new developer. I 
just can’t believe you come in here and not have all the answers, and they 
are good questions in my opinion. I think the Commissioners have asked 
great questions, but I think next time when these types of things come up 
and you knew what the public felt about it, there were four or five people 
that testified that live right next door. I’m very familiar with the property I’ve 
known the owner for many, many years that used to have it so I just want to 
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make a comment that I’m very disappointed a lack of information has been 
given to the commission, as Commissioner Kaercher said you expect us to 
vote on this tonight and we don’t have all the answers, I’m sorry but that’s 
just the way it rolls for me, thank you. 

 
Mr. Metzner: One of the things we have to remember, the application, and I fully 

understand the concerns with this site, and historically this site has been 
wet, but it’s just like any engineering in order to throw a lot of money into 
these soil borings it’s a big risk for the owner to do that up front. If we get it 
approved the soil borings will then dictate the structural design, the 
engineering design so a lot of it’s very difficult to put that money up front to 
not even know if this application will even get approved, if it does have a 
favorable recommendation then at that point we can proceed with the actual 
design of it, and that will be required the Geotechnical investigation. So it’s 
a big risk, and that’s one of the things that we weren’t pushed forward to 
take that risk yet. I just want to expand on Ms. Kaercher’ s comment about 
the location; this location actually is kind of dictated, established by the Bulk 
Utility Standard so this is the only location that we are able to actually put 
this on the site due to the setbacks with the dwelling units with the property 
lines. So this location is kind of established as the only location for the field. 

 
Ms. Kaercher: Maybe I misunderstood what you said because I thought earlier you said 

once you do all the soil analyst and all you might have to change the 
location. 

 
Mr. Metzner: No no no, have to change the design, have to change the structural design 

meaning it may take ten inches of concrete footer in order to have it safely 
anchored, so the design was meaning the structural engineering design not 
the layout. 

 
Mr. Schaeffer: No intentions on moving the tank farm around to find a dry spot. The spot is 

where it is, and we’ll, depends on what the ground water is doing we’ll have 
to build the right footings to hold the tanks in the ground. 

 
Mr. Jester: Sarah I do have one question for you; are we allowed to possibly ask for 

changing in the general reforestation notes? And I’ll give you the one I’m a 
little concerned about; on page four of this contract it says “Any changes 
made to the reforestation plan due to onsite conditions shall be made in 
consultation with a qualified individual”. I’d like to see that qualified 
individual taken out, and possibly put in the Delaware Department of 
Agriculture Forestry Division. I think that would give us an actual who’s 
going to be looking over this not just saying a qualified individual when it 
might be something you people get, but we might not be as comfortable 
with it as with a professional that knows forestry like the Department of 
Forestry does. Would that be okay? 

 
Ms. Keifer: That’s perfectly fine. 

 

On a motion made by Ms. Thornton and seconded by Mr. Peterman, the Regional 
Planning Commission recommend Conditional Approval of application CS-19-01, a 
conditional use site plan for a Public Utility – Underground Propane Field located inside the 
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Growth Zone Overlay District. This is based on Exhibit A - Staff Recommendation Report 
dated January 3, 2019, Exhibit B – Public Hearing Testimony dated January 3, 2019 and 
the findings of fact that: 
 

a. The subject site is zoned AR – Agricultural Residential, in which a Public Utility is 
permitted as a conditional use with site plan per §§ 205-64 and 205-329, of the 
Kent County Code;  

 
b. The application complies with the Comprehensive Plan. 

 
Pursuant to Chapters 187 and 205 of the Kent County Code and pursuant to 9Del.C. §§4802 and 
4811, the Commission has reviewed the application and the January 3, 2019 Staff 
Recommendation Report, and, furthermore as part of this approval, the applicant shall comply 
with all Staff and Agency Requirements as described in the January 3, 2019 Staff 
Recommendation Report and shall comply with the following conditions: 
 

a. The applicant shall comply with all the conditions per §205-329 of the Kent County 
Code.   

 
b. The applicant shall record a perpetual easement agreement which will transfer from 

the developer of Loganberry Village to any future homeowner’s association at such 
time as the homeowner’s association takes control of the property. 

 

c. A fire hydrant shall be placed at the entrance of the propane field. 
 

d. A waiver from §187-78(B), to permit a 12’ wide paved access road to the proposed 
propane facility to partially encroach into the 100’ blue line stream buffer.  

 

e. Prior to final plan approval, all outside agency requirements, including but not 
limited to the Office of the State Fire Marshal, shall be satisfied.    

 

f. Failure to comply with the conditions of approval or applicable regulations can 
result in a revocation of any permits issued for this conditional use and a revocation 
of the conditional use itself. 

 

g. The final plan must be approved within 18 months of preliminary plan approval and 
construction shall commence within 18 months of final plan approval. 

 

h. Under statement #4 of the general forestation that the consultant will be from the 
Department of Agriculture Forestry Service. 

 
Mr. Peterman: Yes 
Mr. Servon: Yes 
Ms. Kaercher: Not voting 
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Ms. Thornton: Yes 
Mr. Spanarelli: No 
Mr. Davis: No 
Mr. Jester: No 
 

The Commission voted 3 yeas 3 nays, and 1 not voting so the motion fails. 
 
On a motion made by Mr. Davis and seconded by Mr. Peterman, the Regional Planning 
Commission voted to deny application CS-19-01 based upon inadequate information for the 
Planning Commission at this time to address the soil issues, the questions that the 
Commissioners have are not appropriately addressed and answered. 

Mr. Peterman:  Yes to deny. 
Mr. Servon: Yes 
Ms. Kaercher: Yes 
Ms. Thornton: No to deny. 
Mr. Spanarelli: Yes to deny. 
Mr. Davis: Yes to deny. 
Mr. Jester: Yes to deny. 
 

The Commission voted 6 yeas 1 nay in favor of recommending denial of application CS-19-01. 
 

New Business 
 
AP-19-01 Dixon Farms: Request approval of the creation of Agricultural Preservation located 
outside the Growth Zone Overlay District. 
 
On a motion made by Ms. Thornton and seconded by Ms. Kaercher, the Regional Planning 
Commission grant approval of application AP-19-01 to create an Agricultural Preservation District 
located outside of the Growth Zone Overlay District. This is based on the recommendation of the 
Agricultural Preservation Board and the Staff Recommendation Report dated March 7, 2019. 

 

Mr. Peterman: Yes to approve. 
Mr. Servon: Yes to approve 
Ms. Kaercher: Yes to approve 
Ms. Thornton: Yes 
Mr. Spanarelli: Yes 
Mr. Davis: Yes 
Mr. Jester: Yes 
 

The Commission voted unanimously in favor of granting approval of application AP-19-01 
 
 
C-19-03 Chick-fil-A: Request Conditional Use approval of a Fast Food Establishment 
(Permanent Food Truck) located inside the Growth Zone Overlay District. 
 
 
On a motion made by Ms. Kaercher and seconded by Mr. Peterman, the Regional Planning 
Commission recommend conditional approval of application C-19-03, for a Fast Food 
Establishment located inside the Growth Zone Overlay District. This is based on Exhibit A - Staff 
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Recommendation Report dated March 7, 2019, Exhibit B - Public Hearing Testimony dated March 
7, 2019, and the findings of fact that: 

 
a. The subject site is zoned BG (General Business) and §205-170 of the Zoning 

Ordinance permits a Fast Food Establishment as a conditional use.   
 

b. The subject site is located inside the Growth Zone. 
 

c. The proposal comports with the Comprehensive Plan. 
 
Pursuant to Chapter 205 of the Kent County Code and pursuant to 9Del. C. §4802, the 
Commission has reviewed the application and, furthermore as part of this approval, the 
applicant shall comply with all Staff and Agency Requirements as described in the March 7, 
2019, Staff Recommendation Report and the following conditions of approval: 
 

a. Letters of No Objection (LONO) from the Delaware Department of Transportation 
and Department of Public Health shall be submitted prior to opening the business. 

b. In accordance with §205-224A(3), and as described above, screening is required 
from the residential lot located to the rear of the subject site. Screening shall be 
provided for the back side of this property and a 30ft wraparound of the north 
corner of the subject site. 

c. A traffic management plan shall be provided prior to opening the business to 
ensure there is no vehicular access to the subject site via Palmer Road. 

 

Mr. Peterman: Yes to approve 
Mr. Servon: Yes to approve 
Ms. Kaercher: Yes 
Ms. Thornton: Yes 
Mr. Spanarelli: Yes 
Mr. Davis: Yes to approve 
Mr. Jester: Yes 
 

The Commission voted unanimously in favor of recommending conditional approval of 
application C-19-03. 

 
 
 
Public Comments 
 
None 
 
 
 
 
Commission Comments 
 
Ms. Thornton stated when there are technical issues Planning Staff should make sure the 
applicants understand that they are not experts or engineers, and they have to have a backup 
plan to explain to the Commission why plans will be safe. The applicants must understand they 
have to educate the Commission. Mr. Peterman agreed, and said answers to their questions were 
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not given for application CS-19-01 Loganberry Village. Ms. Thornton agreed with Mr. Peterman. 
Ms. Kaercher agreed also. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
On a motion made by Ms. Kaercher and seconded by Mr. Peterman, the Regional Planning 
Commission voted unanimously to ADJOURN the Business Meeting of March 14, 2019 at 7:38 
p.m. 
 
 
__________________________________  ___________________________________ 
William Jester       Sarah E. Keifer, AICP 
Chairman      Director, Kent County Planning Services 
 
Respectfully submitted by: 
 
 
__________________________________ 
Nancy L. Thompson – Senior Secretary 
Kent County Department of Planning Services 


